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Welcome, each and every one. We are operating under severe restraints in order to 
contain the coronavirus. God bless you all for tuning in. Oh, I so much miss your 
faces. I want to see you. I miss the choir and all the dynamics that go on in our 
Sunday liturgies at Sacred Heart and St. Alexander’s. You guys are great and we 
will be back together soon. In the meantime, let us take this opportunity to delve 
deeply into the Word of God and let it soak into our bones. 
 
The gospel talks about a blind man. I don’t know too many people who are blind. 
But a couple of them stand out. I have a high school classmate who has gone blind. 
I sat next to her at our 50th high school reunion. She had to feel her food in order to 
know where the chicken and the peas and the potatoes were. She had so many 
limitations and yet I was so impressed by her resilience. 
 
Another blind person that I will never forget is a lady who lived in Bolivia in an 
Adobe shack with a grass thatched roof and a dirt floor. I would bring her 
communion and the first thing that she would want to do is have me come very close 
to her. She would take her fingers and feel my face. She would run her fingers over 
my nose and ears, mouth and eyes. That is the way she was able to see me. 
 
I think the coronavirus is somewhat like being blind. We have so many limitations. 
I don’t want to minimize the suffering of blindness but Corona is somewhat like that. 
There is so much that we cannot do. We are so limited. Routines are disrupted, our 
sense of security disturbed. 
 
Like the blind people that I know, I see a resilience in you and all of us who are 
trying to deal with this crisis. It is my hope that you take this opportunity of greater 
loneliness and silence and powerlessness to engage and focus more deeply in our 
true strength and power which comes from the deepest part of your soul. Is there 
where God lives and loves you. Feel his face. Open your eyes and embrace his loving 
care. 
 
Little did we know when we received the ashes at the beginning of Lent that we 
would be reduced to such helplessness and dependency. We sense our vulnerability. 
There is emptiness and uncertainty. 
 
A reasonable question to ask is why. Why does God let us suffer so? Let us go back 
to the gospel and ask another perplexing question. When Jesus cured the blind man 



he spit on the ground and made mud with his spit and then rubbed it on the eyes of 
the blind man. How gross! And then, he told him to go to the pool of Siloam and 
wash. Why would Jesus put this poor man through this additional stress? Can’t you 
just see that man struggling to walk through the city with mud pasted on his eyes. 
Then, he washed in the pool. Shazam! What has happened to me? I can see. So that’s 
what they mean by the sky being blue! I look into people’s eyes and I see so much 
more. I can tell what they are feeling. I can see sadness and happiness. Because I 
see, there is a connection beyond all words.  
 
The gospel is rather nonchalant about it. It just says, so he went and washed, and 
came back able to see. 
 
Yes, the coronavirus impedes us. It scares us. But it also makes us more determined 
to conquer this enemy. It is the healing hand of God that is that the roots of all our 
frantic efforts. 
 
I’d like to make one more important point this morning. Teresa of Avila says that if 
the Angels could envy, they would envy us because of our ability to suffer. What an 
odd statement to make. We need to name the evil for what it is. We need to eradicate 
it. But when we suffer this tragedy it brings us to sacrificial love. 
 
When Lucifer declared that he would not serve, he and all the fallen angels were 
never redeemed. But with us, as human beings, our God became us. He never let 
himself become an angel and redeem Lucifer and his cronies. But our Lord took 
upon himself our human nature and thereby declared himself with us for the long 
haul. The result is that to be human is to be glorious, filled with contradictions and 
redemption. 
 
Therefore, do not be dismayed. Do not be discouraged. You are deeply loved by 
God. 
 


